




EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 

The Office of Children's Services has completed an audit of the Bath County Children's Services Act 
(CSA) program. The Bath County CSA program provided services and funding to eight (8) youth and 
families in Fiscal Years (FY) 2023 and FY 2024. The audit included reviewing and evaluating 
management oversight and operational and fiscal practices. Based upon established statewide CSA 
outcome measures reported for FY 23/24, significant achievements for the Bath County CSA program 
were: 

• Special education youth starting services between FY 2019 and FY 2023 improved their initial
Child and Adolescent Needs and Strengths (CANS) assessment scores in the school domain by
57 .1 %, exceeding the statewide average by 11.3%. This outcome measure represents the
percentage of youth whose scores in the school domain of the CANS instrument decreased from a
base I ine assessment to the most recent re-assessment.

• All youth served improved their CANS Behavioral/Emotional assessment scores by 100% over 36
months, exceeding the statewide average by 45.3%.

However, additional opportunities exist to improve quality in other CSA program areas. The audit 
concluded that compliance and internal controls regarding governance and operational and fiscal 
practices were deficient. Conditions that could affect the effective and efficient use of resources, data 
reliability and integrity, and compliance with statutory requirements were identified. The following 
significant issues were observed: 

• Reimbursements for expenditures for payment of services where CSA compliance requirements
were not met. Specific non-compliance concerns include: (I) special education services did not
meet CSA eligibility criteria, (2) community-based services were not documented in an Individual
Family Service Plan (IFSP), and (3) the annual CANS assessment was not completed. The total
questioned costs equal $107,424.69, of which $62,8 l 5.97 represents the state share.

• Formal performance measures, continuous quality improvement practices, and procedures to
assess overall program effectiveness have not been established per Code of Virginia (COV) §2.2-
5206, items 6 and 13. CPMT monthly meeting minutes and accompanying reports did not evidence
the performance of Continuous Quality Improvement/Utilization Management (CQI/UM)
activities. This observation was reported in the prior audit report.

• Bath County's Community Policy and Management Team (CPMT) and Family Assessment and
Planning Team (F APT) membership was not aligned with state and locally established
requirements. The CPMT did not include a private provider representative as required by COV
§2.2-5205 and local policy. The FAPT did not include a parent representative as COV §2.2-5207
required. This observation was reported in the prior audit report.

The Office of Children's Services appreciates the cooperation and assistance provided by the CPMT 
and other CSA staff. The body of the full report includes formal responses from the CPMT to the 

orted audit observations. 
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